 Green Wyvern Yachting Club 
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 28th October 2012 10.00 a.m., Reedcutters, Cantley 
Present: Christine Wilsher, Simon Miles, Mark Cassidy, Rosemary Winterton, Jonathan Winterton, Marcus Garnham, Jolene Van Der Mescht, Arthur Wells, Cameron Campbell, Joe Kilner, Trevor Potter, Naomi Potter, Tim Hurren, Dave Valentine, Martin Rodford, Tim Martin, Peter Lowes, Sarah Winterton, Will Knight, Pete Smith, Andy Garnham, John Tunwell

1. Apologies for Absence 

Pip Thompson, The Farrar Family, John and Tim Duff, Michel Derville, Ian Bowmaker, Mark Wells, Nicky Vowles, Margaret and Dennis Kilner, Julia Kilner, Will Armour, Catherine Morris, Rosie Winterton, Alsion Tunwell, Chris Franks, Dave Snutch, Tony Marsden.
2. Minutes of the 2011 AGM 

Read and agreed as an accurate account. Prop: Joe Kilner, Sec: Andy Garnham
3. Matters Arising from the Minutes 

The matter of sleeping accommodation was questioned, Jonathan Winterton responded that this would be covered in the Secretaries’ Report and discussion. There were no further matters arising from the minutes.

4. Commodores Report 

Circulated to members two weeks ago. Simon commented that it had been a successful and interesting year including celebrations for the GW 65th Anniversary and the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.  Highlights of these celebrations included the sailing on Lake Lothing and the Anniversary dinner at the RNSYC organised by Rosemary Winterton. The organisation and governance of the Green Wyvern has improved and continues to improve. Cameron Campbell proposed that the report be accepted, seconded by Joe Kilner.
5. Vice Commodore/Race officers Report 

Circulated with papers 2 weeks ago. Mark Cassidy gave a summary of the report which included the successes of the Marathon, the Round the Island Race (which was won by Whisper) and the Cecil Howard Race (which was won by Anne). Both races were well attended although Simon Miles noted that the income from races was slightly down on last year. Proposed report accepted – Andy Garnham, seconded Simon Miles.

6. Secretaries Report 

Circulated with papers 2 weeks ago. Jonathan Winterton explained it was probably the longest report for some years due to importance of this year. Club training weeks which had been causing some concern have been addressed this year and RYA training now included within club training weeks and embedded within club ethos. Rosemary Winterton and Jonathan Winterton volunteered to take on role of sailing secretaries which was agreed at the January Committee Meeting. However, the role became much wider than just planning summer cruise.  Jonathan Winterton and Rosemary Winterton attended RYA winter workshops. Chris Wilsher also attended one. As a result of attending these, a Club Development Plan was written and agreed in April, documenting some of the issues which needed attending to. Summary in report. The committee contributed ideas and agreed plan. Progress has been made in a number of significant areas. There is work still to be done which is highlighted on the plan. Jonathan Winterton asked for other Green Wyvern members (non-committee) to contribute to plan if they wanted. 
Recruitment has also been addressed this year. Jonathan Winterton/ Rosemary Winterton have met with or spoken to 10 groups of individuals all of whom are interested in sailing next year. The Report details events which have taken place this year. Idea was to send report to wide audience. Rosemary/Jonathan Winterton/Simon Miles/Dave Valentine have worked hard at updating the membership list this year and documents have been circulated to as many members as possible to promote the current successes of club to as many members as possible.
Training weeks – most successful year since 1998. Usual system of promotions took place with 
three being promoted to skipper, four first mate, seven mates and nine newcomers offered membership. The Operating Procedures manual which was up-dated by Mark Wells was re-introduced. All skippers were asked to sign at the beginning of the week to say they had read the manual. Packs were given out at the beginning of each week detailing all necessary information and ensuring senior personnel familiar with their responsibilities. Briefings were held at the beginning of each week and the usual skippers meeting at the end of the week. Training weeks went smoothly. There was the issue of Inshallah suddenly being unavailable in week 3 but it was covered by Silver Arrow. Inshallah is now fully repaired. It was 60 years since ‘blazing the trail’ to Rockland and this was repeated at the beginning of week 1 this year. A photo is to appear on the website and several old members in original photo have been in contact as a result of photo in EDP. 
Trevor Potter asked about Sport England bid. A grant of £7,417 has now been received which will pay for training courses as the main club issue is the lack of trained skippers. Money could also be spent on internal resources and safety equipment. Sport England would like bulk of money spent this year and will want an up-date on how money spent. Simon Miles asked if there were any conditions attached to spending the money. Rosemary Winterton responded that the only condition is that the money is spent on training and some safety equipment. Matched funding came from people’s time. Jonathan Winterton said the maximum that could be applied for was £10K. Rosemary Winterton made decision not to apply for full funding as the amount applied for reflected our training needs and the amount that could be realistically achieved in one year and application was for made for training and safety equipment. Sarah Winterton thanked Rosemary Winterton and Jonathan Winterton for the huge amount they had put into this bid and asked Trevor to thank the referee. Jonathan Winterton also asked if vote of thanks could be given to Rosemary Winterton for the huge amount of work involved. 
John Tunwell asked about issues of crew safety and wanted to know how new procedures had worked. Rosemary Winterton stated what had happened in the summer with regard to moving crews etc. Some youngsters did move boats on the odd occasion for sailing purposes but they were always reminded to take waterproofs, lifejackets, spare clothes and any medication with them. Responsible adults were also allocated and adults did take the idea very seriously and in summer cruise two responsible adults were allocated each evening. They were responsible for mainly being aware where everyone was. Jonathan Winterton gave example of adults communicating their whereabouts during the weeks. Trevor Potter added that the idea of combining training and sailing worked very well. He said that it was one of the best weeks he had ever sailed. John Tunwell re-iterated that if people swap boats that they take sufficient waterproofs spare clothes etc so there could be no danger of hypothermia. Jonathan confirmed that all emergency contact details were shared on all boats so that all skippers had access to them. Confidential information was returned to Jonathan Winterton at the end of the cruise and has been shredded or burnt. Jonathan Winterton also mentioned Boat manuals which should be completed to record how each boat works i.e how roof lifts etc. Simon Miles keen that each boat manual produced before next seasons sailing. Rosemary Winterton formally thanked George Davalle for recruiting new members and also Dave Valentine for his patience with the fees and Mark Cassidy for his help with organising things. Dave Valentine pointed out that cruise numbers were still down on the clubs previous numbers in the 70’s. Jonathan Winterton responded that in order to increase numbers further we would need more boats and senior personnel. Report proposed by John Tunwell and seconded by Mark Cassidy.
7. Treasurers Report 
Papers circulated with documents three days ago.  Dave Valentine presented the accounts. There had been a problem with dealing with Inshallah purchases in the accounts. Some money had to be re-allocated and this was put into the training account. Dave Valentine asked for comments. Tim Hurren has ‘checked’ the accounts were in order. Inshallah purchases include new awning to make the boat fit for purpose. Total spending £939.19 of which £567.08 came out of this years’ distribution. Inshallah still owes money which will be claimed back next year from the distribution. Joe Kilner asked how Inshallah was covered after accident. Silver Arrow was able to be used instead. Inshallah has now been repaired. Jonathan Winterton passed thanks to owners of Silver Arrow as they loan us the boat without asking for any fees. However, Dave Valentine pointed out that the family did benefit through allowing Will Knight and Giles Knight to sail without paying and club also provided two quants for the boat. This is partly because Silver Arrow is only insured if there is an owner on board. 
Rosemary Winterton passed thanks to the Pam and Gerald Wells, as the owners of Insh’allah for the loan of their boat especially as they had not been able to sail her for the rest of the season whilst she was being repaired. 

Simon Miles pointed out that report contains some questions. Why did only two people pay £20 for first aid course? Due to some sort of error, a cheque from Wintertons was handed over in payment of some fees for this course but never presented. Dave Valentine suggested that refunds for the two people that paid should come from training fund. Proposal accepted by Peter Lowes and seconded by Andy Garnham. 
Cameron Campbell asked about the shortfall from previous years with regard to cruise fees (people not paying). Two out of 3 outstanding fees from last year have been paid now and there is no chance of the remaining fee being paid. This year, all outstanding fees have been paid although one was sent to wrong bank account so will appear in next years accounts. This year, Rosemary Winterton asked for fees to be paid by July 1st i.e 3 weeks before cruising starts. Most people complied with this requirement. Exception was one person who sailed unexpectedly during week 3 but fee has now been collected. 
Cameron Campbell pointed out that financial papers show list of subscribers and asked if it was worth people paying?  The subscription originally included £5 for magazine which is no longer being printed. Dave Valentine suggested what we should do in future is it should be a voluntary donation and it was suggested that more people should make donations! Cameron Campbell asked if those paying by standing order had been made aware that subscription has now been changed to donation. It was documented in last year’s minutes. Jonathan Winterton said he was sympathetic with points that Cameron Campbell is making and would like subscription reintroduced with those paying getting something in return i.e magazine, Green Book etc. Cameron Campbell asked about previous system of subscription being included in cruise fees but this was difficult to administer. Jonathan Winterton would like to reopen discussion and Naomi Potter said this could be discussed at committee. Cameron Campbell suggested this should be included in the club finances protocol which needs to be discussed. Finance procedures should be put as an item on club development plan. Report accepted by Mark Cassidy and seconded by Rosemary Winterton. Dave Valentine handed out cheques to boat owners. 
8. Motion on split of Secretary’s duties
Proposal to split secretaries role into 3 different positions – sailing secretary, club secretary and meetings secretary - accepted by Joe Kilner. Cameron Campbell seconded but asked what the term of office would be. It was agreed that they should be posts which are elected annually. Jonathan Winterton explained that the split was because of the workload involved but could again be changed in the future if necessary. John Tunwell said it was necessary that if this happens it would be important to ensure that those elected to the various roles communicate effectively with each other. Rosemary Winterton said that split of roles from last year had worked very well. Andy Garnham pointed out that as it had effectively been in place this year and things worked very well, that it should be carried.  Motion was voted on and passed unanimously. No abstentions.
9. Election of Officers 

a. Commodore – Nominations Simon Miles (proposed by Mark Cassidy, seconded by Chris Wilsher and Andy Garnahm (proposed by Trevor Potter, seconded by Bill Bacon). Simon Miles suggested that before an election takes place, the nominees should have an opportunity to sell their strategies. 
There was a discussion because of an error in the procedure for publishing nominations. The Notice of AGM asked for nominations to be made by 21st October and would be put on website and that if anyone wanted a postal vote they should ask for one. The issue is that this did not happen for reasons of misunderstanding. Chris Wilsher thought that nominations should include a seconder and these weren’t forthcoming until 26th October. Naomi Potter asked what would happen if anyone wanted to make a postal vote and was concerned that this would alter vote and result. Jonathan Winterton said that committee had agreed that it was going to be put to the AGM as to whether an election can go ahead today, despite the error in communication. Simon Miles was going to ask for permission from members present that any vote and election should be binding. Joe Kilner said that an option was to delay election until other members have had a chance to make postal vote (ie 4 weeks) and Jonathan Winterton said this was his favoured position. Simon Miles pointed out that no-one had requested a postal vote. Trevor Potter said that no-one would do this as they weren’t aware of the nominees. Naomi Potter suggested that we do a vote (which is kept secret) then offer a postal vote to other members not present. Simon Miles was not convinced that AGM had option to delay vote. Cameron Campbell proposed that election of commodore be delayed until all members informed of nominees and then a further meeting held (i.e rigging party) and the agenda item re-issued then. Or done by postal vote. Andy Garnham requested that the meeting consider the implications of delaying elections – i.e image with other clubs, RYA, Broads authority, Green book (which would be wrong). Jonathan Winterton pointed out he was attending a Green Book meeting next week and could ask how long we have to make a decision. Simon Miles then re-iterated that we should ask this meetings permission to carry on with meeting today or we delay election for period of 4 weeks. This was then voted on. 13 members were in favour of vote taking place today, 8 were in favour of delaying the vote for four weeks, abstentions 1. Therefore, the vote would go ahead.
The nominated Commodores then said a few words about their strategies for the club.

Andy Garnham
“The Club seen many changes over last few years which has taken work from all committee members. I hope I’ve had some input especially in regards to delivering training and gaining first aid qualifications. Being medical practitioner didn’t help as much as might be thought. The important things about club are sailing and comradeship – there was a concern that with RYA training there might be less stories of adventure although marathon proves that this is not necessarily true. Grant will help towards way forward. We need to continue developing and at same time keep the allegiance of former members. Plan – role of commodore – attract older members back to club, even RYA qualification won’t change people. Work on training side and social side especially with younger members and encourage ‘eccentrics’ to stay as part of the club. Job of Commodore is to deliver club’s profile within the context of the Broads and achieve a balance between training side and social side of club. Thanks for listening.”
Simon Miles
“You may wonder why I want to continue – I don’t want to continue for ever, just one more term – as I have not finished what elected to do i.e. improve communication which was the main issue two years ago. Now we have come a long way since then – there is a membership lists that ensures communications now reach a much larger audience which we are still working on, 3 secretaries to do a variety of significant jobs, a website which has come on and is still developing but this needs input from everybody to make it a club website. Andy is right about balance between social and training/club weeks. This year the prime example was the 65th and Diamond Jubilee celebrations which were good excuses for parties which we can in fact do at any time. RYA membership now proving that it does work despite some members being sceptical but it needs to be developed further. Club weeks could be developed to do more than cruise around the Broads i.e a week’s racing which would appeal to a different group of people. Lots of ideas to move forward but mainly I would like the opportunity to finish what I’ve started and would like you to support me in this.”
Trevor Potter asked if any postal votes been received. Chris Wilsher advised she had not received any but Bill Bacon should be included as the seconder for Andy Garnham. (It has subsequently come to light that a postal vote was received from Harvey Bacon and this has been referred to in the results below).
The members present then took part in a written vote.
Result:

Andy Garnham - 14 votes from the floor, plus 2 postal votes from Bill Bacon and Harvey Bacon

Simon Miles – 8 votes.

Andy Garnham was therefore elected as the Commodore and he thanked people for their confidence.

The other positions did not require a vote as there was only one nomination for each position:
b. Club Secretary Jonathan Winterton -  proposed by Simon Miles, seconded by Mark Cassidy
c. Sailing Secretary Rosemary Winterton - proposed by Simon Miles, seconded by Mark Cassidy
d. Meetings Secretary Chris Wilsher - proposed by Simon Miles, seconded by Mark Cassidy
e. Treasurer Dave Valentine – proposed by Mark Cassidy, seconded by Chris Wilsher
f. Committee (2 vacancies) Proposals Trevor Potter – proposed by Rosemary Winterton, seconded by Jonathon Winterton  and Simon Miles – proposed by Cameron Campbell, seconded by Mark Cassidy. Both were elected.
Simon Miles proposed a vote of thanks to Joe Kilner and Cameron Campbell who are retiring from the committee.
The Green Wyvern Committee is now:

Commodore - Andy Garnham

Vice Commodore - Mark Cassidy

Club Secretary - Jonathan Winterton 
Sailing Secretary - Rosemary Winterton  
Meetings Secretary - Chris Wilsher
Treasurer - Dave Valentine 
Member - Trevor Potter 

Member - Simon Miles

Member – Martin Rodford

Member -  Sarah Winterton

Co-opted Member Chief Instructor - Mark Wells
Simon remains RYA principal until the paperwork is changed. Arthur Wells will inform Mark Wells that RYA need notifying that there has been a change of club Commodore. Andy Garnham will also write to Mark Wells to inform him of the change.

Cameron Campbell proposed a vote of thanks to Simon Miles for his services whilst he has been Commodore as he has moved the club forward considerably.

10. Communications and Recruitment
This has been covered already in previous items. John Tunwell proposed a vote of thanks to Martin Rodford for up-dating the website. 

11. Update on RYA Training 
Written report from Mark Wells about RYA status was handed out. Andy Garnham offered to answer any questions in Mark’s absence. Some people were swapped around at the beginning of the summer cruise as Silver Arrow was not an RYA accredited training boat at the start of the cruise. Lots of days were spent on broads participating in RYA training which was enjoyed by all. Cameron Campbell commented on Assistant Instructor certificates and that 9 have been issued so far. Understanding that all skippers would be given RYA Assistant Instructor status which is still the case if they are deemed to be competent and capable of doing RYA training whilst cruising, There is a syllabus for RYA Assistant Instructor. Jonathan Winterton asked whether it was necessary for those deemed to be Assistant Instructors to do the Seamanship Skills course. Andy answered that it is recommended but not compulsory. Mark Wells has issued certificates to those who have gained Assistant Instructor status. Trevor Potter has not yet get one but will be issued one when more certificates are received.  There is a ratio of 2 Assistant Instructor’s to 1 fully qualified instructor when doing RYA training. We were well covered during summer cruise. Simon Miles proposed we accepted report, seconded by Martin Rodford. Rosemary Winterton proposed vote of thanks to Mark Wells.
12. 2013 Calendar 

Draft included in pack. Mark Wells asked that AGM not be on same weekend as Down River Race so it was agreed that Jonathan Winterton may move AGM if necessary when he finds out from NSBA when Down River race is taking place in 2013. 
Mark Cassidy added Newcastle Christmas party 28th Dec 2012.
Rosemary Winterton added Norwich Christmas party at a date to be arranged. Also Winter maintenance party to be arranged (1st week in March). Boat owners, friends and families week to be at Whitsun – she asked if anyone was interested in attending a dinner, possibly at RNSYC on 1st weekend of Whitsun cruise. Rosemary Winterton will e-mail members to gauge interest. 
Jonathan Winterton asked if AGM would agree for rigging party, 2 races, de-rigging, AGM, Tony Tomkins weekend, Whitsun cruise and cruising weeks be published in Green Book which was all agreed.
Jonathan Winterton asked about having larger ¼ page advert in green book to advertise RTIR at cost of £40 or a half page at £60. Peter Lowes asked if we had time to put together a well-presented advert. Cameron Campbell suggested that instead of advertising a race we could advertise training weeks. We have until 30th Nov to put together an advert. Jonathan Winterton asked for suggestions to be forwarded to him. Could also have advert in Broads Authority publication, Green Wyvern missing from this years copy. Members asked if Jonathan Winterton could pursue costs of this. Peter Lowes asked if this might attract inappropriate clientele to go sailing however, website publishes information so not really any different.
13. The Club Championship Award 
Using old lost trophy – best result in Cecil Howard and RTIR – two entries this year -  Force Four and Puck. Winner Force Four. Trophy presented to Jonathan Winterton.
14. Any Other Business  
Simon Miles discussed expanding club weeks to include racing – would that be supported.  Sarah Winterton thought it would be a good idea. Chris Wilsher worried this might interfere with numbers of skippers/mates available for club cruising weeks. Trevor Potter suggested we should discuss this at a committee meeting.

Peter Lowes volunteered to take over production of club magazine.
Tim Hurren – suggested some financial controls be put into place as now large amount of money in accounts. Cameron Campbell said he would be willing to help with this. Tim Hurren to e-mail some suggestions to start discussion.

Trevor Potter – mentioned being ‘assistant treasurer’ but said anyone else welcome to take over! 

Simon Miles proposed as Rear Commodore by Mark Cassidy, seconded by Andy Garnham

Mark Wells proposed as Rear Commodore by Mark Cassidy, seconded by Andy Garnham

Dave Valentine proposed as Rear Commodore by Simon Miles seconded by Trevor Potter

All were agreed and accepted.
No further business – meeting closed at 12.05 p.m.

